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September 9, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, September 9, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly, and Gene Mayhew of the Fifth Street neighbors group.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  

Calendar Additions:

Finance Committee:  Reminder that the Quarterly PNC Bank and Wilmington Trust portfolio review presentations will be on Wednesday, October 22 starting at 4 p.m.

Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:

The minutes of the June 3, 2008 meeting were approved as submitted.  The Treasurer’s Report was also approved with corrections:  four equipment expenditures listed as “contingency” should be reassigned to certain Battery Park and Maintenance line items; and scholarship disbursements which have already occurred need to be shown as drawn down.
Special Guests:

Gene Mayhew of 17 E. Fifth Street made a presentation on a proposal to refurbish the landscaping at the Fifth and Cherry Street parking lot, which is Trustees property.  Mr. Mayhew and other Fifth Street residents have volunteered extensively in the past in planting and maintaining the area.  The bald cypress that were originally planted have proved to be inappropriate and too large, making the pavement heave.  There has been approval in concept to redo the plantings this fall, and repave the lot in 2009.  The group would like the Trustees to fund tree removal and replacement materials (crape myrtle bushes, parking bumpers, etc.) and they are offering to do the work on a volunteer basis.  The Property Maintenance Committee has approved this plan and has funds available. Total cost should be $2,000 to $3,000.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Hermitage/ “9th Street Extension”

A request for rezoning of the Hermitage parcel (and an adjacent parcel owned by the DiMondi family) from   Open Space and Recreation to R-3 Residential has been submitted to the City.  The owners wish to develop this area into townhouses.  City Council has sent the request back to the Planning Commission for further consideration.  Further Trustee action or involvement is on hold until the zoning issue is resolved.  The latest iteration of the plan, showing 46 units, is available in the office.
Municipal Services

Mr. Taylor is working on the lease with MSC/DEMEC (Delaware Municipal Electric Corporation) for one acre west of Dobbinsville to enable the construction of a new electric substation.
Dialysis Center
The new lease for 2008-13 is now in place and this item will go off the active list.
New Castle Sailing Club

A request was received to paint a sailboat-themed mural on the side of the sail house at the foot of Third Street.  Property Development Committee recommends that it be approved.   Mr. Alfree moved that the Sailing Club be permitted to paint a mural on its building per the sketch plan submitted July 8, 2008.  Motion carried.  Sailing Club lease renewal for 2007-12 (with three five-year options) has now been finalized, and this item will also go off the active list.
Pending Development Proposals
Since there has been no contact for several months from either Walgreen’s (Diamond State Management) or the Ferry Cut-off senior housing development group, these items will removed from the active agenda.
Mr. Alfree requested an Executive Session for purposes of discussing confidential real estate matters.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
Wilmington University – Request has been received in writing for $200 for supplies for a clean-up along Route 273.  This was previously approved.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
Old Library Museum - The slate roof is in bad shape.  Recent work that was done only included gutters, downspouts and fixing leaks in glass panels.  Bids will be solicited.
Good Will Fire House - Original plan for addition will have to be revised, as building would be too close to a large tree on an adjacent property (Reed); the owner does not want to remove the tree.

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
Mr. Gambacorta asked to be kept informed as to when funds would need to be available for both the Fire House and the new library projects, for planning purposes.  The draft of the Barbacane Thornton audit for Fiscal 2008 has been received.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Wilson reporting.
The Committee will formally declare a date for the Trustee election to fill Mr. Gebhart’s seat at the October board meeting.  Tentatively they are aiming for a January date.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE

In the absence of Mr. Viola, Ms. MacDonough gave an update.  Representatives of the architect (Buck Simpers) and engineering firm (Furlow Associates) met at the Trustee vault in the lower level of the Library to discuss requirements and possible modifications for our storage area.  It is recommended that a wall be removed to create one large room, and the area will be secure, climate-controlled, and fire-rated. Groundbreaking for the Library project is October 1 and we will have to take everything out of the building prior to the onset of construction (October 15).  Ultimately we can custom-design shelving for the more valuable artifacts.  We will be hiring temporary help to meet the deadline for moving out and also to help with organizing and purging the large quantity of records.  Ms. Fiske volunteered to assist.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
The Committee presented a list of agenda items that it has under consideration:

· Five-year plan to survey Trust properties, with high priority to Trust land next to B-E and Gambacorta parcels, in order to be proactive with respect to possible future development.
· Policing/auditing our properties, vis-à-vis possible adverse circumstances like debris, homeless camps, encroachment, storage of foreign materials, etc.
· Tours of both leased and open land for newer Trustees.
· Benches to be placed on the Battery, and possibly later in other parts of town.
· List of properties which the Trust might want to acquire (or ask for first refusal) if/when available.
· Wildflower planting in order to minimize mowing; will confer with Delaware River & Bay Authority on this.
· Tom Whitehead's plan for parking on the Battery: not a question for the Trustees at present so we recommend sending it to the City and the Planning Commission.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

A copy of the latest version of the By-Laws was distributed to each Trustee.   A log chronologically tracking changes and additions can be found on the last page.  Mr. Appleby raised a question as to Article XV, Section 1 (Assets), specifically whether the wording conflicts with the practice of giving out individual scholarships.  Mr. Taylor and Mr. Wilson will pursue this.
Mr. Wilson also commended Ms. Fiske for articulating and defining the activities of the Open Space Committee in concert with the objectives as outlined in the By-Laws.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

No report other than developments mentioned by Property Maintenance.
OTHER COMMITTEES - None.
COMMUNICATIONS
Mr. Alfree gave a summary of communications received over the summer (see attached list). Copies of the full documents are available from the office.
Ms. Ross reported on an experience at the Farmers Market where power was lost and there did not seem to be a back-up generator.  Mr. Taylor recommended informing the City Building Inspector.   
Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn to convene in Executive Session to discuss four matters of real estate and litigation.  Motion approved.
Upon reconvening, Mr. Alfree moved that the Property Development Committee be given the authority to settle the Amazon (McConnell Development) lease negotiation to -- but not below -- the figure recommended in Andrew Taylor’s letter of September 10, 2008.  Motion seconded and approved.
There being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
Page 3

